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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed September 24, 2014.  The administrative

law judge found that the claimant failed to prove he

suffered a compensable injury in the form of an ACL

tear.  After reviewing the entire record, the Full

Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he was entitled to reasonably necessary medical

treatment, and that the claimant proved he was entitled

to temporary total disability benefits beginning

March 6, 2014 until a date yet to be determined.  
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I.  HISTORY

Jose Turcios, now age 25, was hired by Tyson Foods,

Inc. on August 29, 2011.  The claimant testified that he

worked in the respondent’s housekeeping department.  The

parties stipulated that “the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his right knee in the form of an

MCL tear on August 1, 2013.”  The claimant testified, “I

was mopping and I turned around, the floor was wet, I

slipped and I fell on the floor.”  The parties

stipulated that “the claimant sustained a compensable

injury to his right knee in the form of an MCL tear on

October 29, 2013.”  The claimant testified, “I was

mopping and since it was wet, I slipped again.  I spun

around and hit all the way down to the floor.”  

Dr. Karl W. Haws noted on November 14, 2013, “On

10-29-13 pt was mopping and slipped (did not fall)

causing him to twist his knee, and on 10-11-13 he did

the same thing.  Today pt c/o right knee pain and

popping.”  Dr. Haws assessed “Acute Strain R Knee....R

knee is placed in a brace.  Pt instructed on ice and

heat application at home each day.  Pt may return to

work restricted to seated duty.”  Dr. Haws returned the 

claimant to restricted/modified work beginning
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November 14, 2013.  The claimant testified that he did

not return to work at that time.

A company nurse saw the claimant on November 14,

2013 and noted, “Team member returns from physician

visit.  Physician note indicates a diagnosis of right

knee strain....Team member was given a knee brace to

wear.  Team member restricted to seated duty only. 

Contacted team member’s supervisor and they do not have

seated duty work available.  Team member sent home by

supervisor.”    

Dr. Haws’ assessment on November 21, 2013 was

“Acute Strain R knee.  Advise MRI of R knee.  Pt may

work at seated duty.  Wear brace.”  An MRI of the

claimant’s right knee was taken on December 5, 2013,

with the following findings:

Bone marrow signal is normal.  No fracture or
dislocation is seen.  There is trace joint
fluid.  No popliteal cyst is seen.  The
extensor mechanism is normal.  There is mild
articular cartilage loss along the
patellofemoral joint. 

 
The distal ACL can be seen attaching however
the proximal and mid ACL are attenuated and
mildly increased in signal.  No adjacent fluid
signal is seen.  The PCL is normal.  The MCL
and fibular collateral ligament are normal. 
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There is a complex horizontal and oblique tear
of the posterior horn and body of the medial
meniscus.  The lateral meniscus is normal. 

 
Impression: 
1.  Complex horizontal and oblique tear of the
posterior horn and
body of the medial meniscus.
2.  Suspected chronic partial tear involving
proximal and mid ACL.

Dr. Haws’ assessment on December 9, 2013 was

“Meniscus Tear R Knee.  Possible Partial Tear of R

ACL....Pt may work at seated duty while wearing his

brace.  Advise Orthopedic evaluation.”     

Dr. Terry J. Sites, an orthopaedic surgeon, wrote

to the respondent on December 16, 2013:

This is a first time orthopedic evaluation by
me of the above named patient, a 24 year old,
5'6", 300 lb male in housekeeping for Tyson
Foods.  He sustained an injury to his right
knee on 10-29-13 while mopping, slipping and
falling, twisting on his knee.  He felt and
heard a pop, followed by swelling, sharp
stabbing pain medially.  He saw Dr. Haws, and
on 12-05-13 had an MRI of his right knee.  I
reviewed the films and report with the patient
in detail, with findings consistent with a
torn ACL and a torn medial meniscus, he may
have additional intra-articular pathology.  He
notes some recurrent episodes of instability
with his injured knee.  He denies any previous
significant injury to either knee.  He has
also had some swelling and catching.  He has
been on sit-down duties only, they do not have
any of that type work activity available....

IMPRESSION: 
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1.  Right knee anterior cruciate ligament
tear, instability, torn medial meniscus,
possible additional intra-articular pathology. 

I discussed my findings with the patient in
detail, including the options for treatment,
operative and nonoperative, and the benefits
and risks of each.  Following a full
discussion he desires to undergo right knee
anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction,
Allograft vs. Autograft, he desires
Allograft....I anticipate he will be off his
usual work duties for at least three months
postoperatively, if he progresses well we may
be able to put him into an ACL brace at the
point to return him to regular work duties. 
His full recovery time is about six months. 
We will obtain approval for Worker’s
Compensation.  He is to remain on sit-down
duties only for the interim.  It is more-
likely-than-not that his right knee ACL injury
and medial meniscus tear are a result of his
10-29-13 work injury....

These statements are made within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty based upon the
objective factors above....

Dr. Sites signed a slip returning the claimant to

restricted work on December 16, 2013, “Sit down job

only.”

The respondent-employer sent Dr. Sites a

questionnaire dated January 30, 2014, which stated:

The assessment of the 12/5/13 MRI by the
radiologist indicates the partial tear of the
ACL is chronic or old and hasn’t been accepted
under the claim of 10/29/13.
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Dr. Sites wrote: I reviewed the MRI again and
find nothing on the MRI to indicate the age of
ACL injury.  The statement “suspected chronic
tear of ACL” is ambiguous.  “Chronic” as in 6
wks post-injury or 6 years.  There is no
objective way to determine such with reliable
accuracy.  There is no objective evidence of
previous ACL injury.  

  
Dr. Theodore Hronas corresponded with the

respondent on February 10, 2014:

The radiographs of the right knee are normal. 
The MRI of the right knee was performed on an
open MRI, and some images are suboptimal in
quality with evidence of artifact. 
Specifically, the key images for evaluating
the menisci (including the fat-suppressed
proton-density weighted images) show artifact. 
Despite these quality deficits, the images are
still felt to be adequate for diagnostic
purposes.  The bones, tendons, and ligaments
of the right knee are normal.  The radiology
report described a “suspected chronic partial
tear involving the proximal and mid ACL.”  The
ACL is smaller in diameter, but intact, with
no evidence of an acute or chronic injury. 
Specific attention to the medial meniscus
demonstrates a horizontal tear of the body and
posterior horn, which involves the tibial
articular surface.  There is no significant
joint effusion and no evidence of bone marrow
edema.  In addition, the tear shows signal
characteristics of both fluid and granulation
tissue.  Based on this appearance, this
meniscal tear would be estimated at
approximately 2-6 months of age.  On the basis
of this single study, it is possible an acute
meniscal injury occurred on 10/29/13.  A MRI
examination prior to the reported injury, if
available, would afford more information on
whether the meniscal tear is acute.  
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In summary, there is evidence of a recent
meniscal tear which could be the result of an
injury on 10/29/13.  The ACL is intact without
findings of an acute injury.  

My findings herein are stated within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty.  

Dr. Sites’ impression on February 17, 2014 was “1. 

Right knee torn medial meniscus, possible anterior

cruciate ligament insufficiency....He understands that

should he have an anterior cruciate ligament tear we

would not be reconstructing it in this setting, we do

have approval to do such from Worker’s Compensation, we

will address any meniscal pathology at the time of his

arthroscopy, synovectomy, chondroplasty or others as

indicated.”    

Dr. Sites performed surgery on February 26, 2014:

“1.  Arthroscopy with partial medial and lateral

meniscectomy - knee - right.  2.  Examination under

anesthesia - knee - right.”  Dr. Sites reported:

This is a 24-year-old male who sustained an
injury to his right knee on 10/29/2013 when he
was mopping a floor, slipped, fell, twisted
his knee and felt a pop.  Several weeks later,
he had an MRI, which showed a complex tear of
the medial meniscus.  It also showed an injury
to the ACL interpreted as a possible partial
chronic tear of the ACL.  We do not know what
the radiologist meant by chronic as in several
weeks post injury to several years post
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injury.  We do not know what the term chronic
was based upon.

The patient was not approved for ACL
reconstruction, which we recommended if the
ACL was incompetent.  Work comp did agree to
addressing the meniscal tear pathology and
following a full discussion with the patient,
options of treatment and benefits and risks of
each, he desires to proceed....

There was no evidence in observing of the
notch that there were any osteophytes or
changes that one may see in the notch
consistent with a reasonably long-standing
chronic type anterior cruciate ligament
injury.  There were no degenerative changes in
the knee that would be more consistent with a
chronic ACL insufficiency and anterolateral
rotatory instability, therefore, given the
history of an acute twisting injury with a
feeling of pop by the patient and the degree
of meniscal injury as described below, it is
more likely than not that the work injury
described in October of 2013 was the cause of
the anterior cruciate ligament injury and the
meniscal injuries described below.  These
statements were made within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty based upon the
objective factors above.

The pre-operative diagnosis was “1.  Torn medial

meniscus, complex - knee - right.  2.  Possible anterior

cruciate ligament tear - knee - right.  3.  Possible

additional intra-articular pathology - knee - right.” 

The post-operative diagnosis was “1.  Torn medial and

lateral meniscus -knee - right.  2.  Anterior cruciate
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ligament tear with anterolateral rotary instability -

knee - right.”   

Dr. Sites referred the claimant for physical

therapy beginning February 26, 2014.    

The parties stipulated that “the respondent paid

temporary total disability benefits through March 5,

2014.”  

Dr. Sites reported on March 6, 2014: 

Jose returns to the clinic today nine days
post right knee arthroscopy with partial
medial and lateral meniscectomies.  He was
found to have an ACL tear as well....He needs
continued work in therapy, and may return to
sit-down duties as scheduled.  On further
discussion he notes a previous injury to his
right knee about six months predating his 10-
29-13 work injury.  This occurred at work when
he slipped and fell.  He notes having reported
it to the nurse, no specific treatment was
rendered other than anti-inflammatories, he
did not see a doctor with that injury.  Based
on the findings at the time of surgery, his
history, MRI and others, it is more-likely-
than-not he sustained an anterior cruciate
ligament injury to his right knee while at
work.  This may or may not have occurred with
his fall at work six months earlier.  

The important aspect is he has an anterior
cruciate ligament injury with anterolateral
rotary instability and is at risk for
additional injury.  In my opinion based upon
the objective findings above and within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty it is
more-likely-than-not that this right knee ACL
injury occurred at work.
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Dr. Sites returned the claimant to restricted work

on March 6, 2014, “Sit down job only.”

The claimant testified that he attempted to return

to restricted work in the respondent-employer’s

mailroom.  According to a Separation Notification Form,

however, the claimant’s Last Day Worked for the

respondent was March 13, 2014.  The claimant’s

employment was terminated effective March 31, 2014.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Sites on April 7,

2014:

I discussed my findings with the patient in
detail including options of treatment and the
benefits and risks of each. Apparently, he has
lost his job also, it seems that the adjustor
has declined anything for the anterior
cruciate ligament instability whether it be
bracing or surgery.  The patient informs me
that he has hired an attorney.  We will
continue with his outpatient rehabilitation to
its completion over the next 2 weeks followed
by release to return to work full duties.  He
is to avoid twisting, turning and pivoting
given his underlying ACL insufficiency.  He
remains a candidate for surgical treatment for
his anterior cruciate ligament.  I will
recheck him in 4 weeks.  I would not consider
him having reached maximum medical improvement
as it relates to his 10-29-13 work injury
until the anterior cruciate ligament
insufficiency isn’t addressed either by
bracing, surgery or both unless the patient
desires no further treatment.  The above
segments are made within a reasonable degree
of medical certainty based upon the objective
factors
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above.  

A pre-hearing order was filed on May 7, 2014.  The

claimant contended that he was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from March 6, 2014 through a

date yet to be determined.  The respondent contended

that it paid temporary total disability benefits through

March 5, 2014.  The respondent contended, “Restricted

duty work was provided for the claimant which he refused

by being a no-call/no show and therefore the claimant is

not entitled to temporary total disability benefits

after that date.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “1.  The claimant’s entitlement to temporary

total disability benefits from March 6, 2014 through a

date yet to be determined.  2.  Attorney fee.”  

A hearing was held on August 27, 2014.  At that

time, an administrative law judge announced that the

claimant raised the issue, “Compensability of an injury

in the form of an ACL tear and related surgery.”  An

administrative law judge filed an opinion on

September 24, 2014 and found that the claimant did not

prove he was entitled to additional benefits.  The

claimant appeals to the Full Commission.
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II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  Claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he suffered a

compensable injury in the form of an ACL tear while

employed by the respondent.”  The Full Commission does

not affirm this finding.  The parties stipulated that
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the claimant sustained a compensable “MCL tear” to his

right knee on August 1, 2013 and another compensable 

“MCL tear” to his right knee on October 29, 2013.  Dr.

Sites, the treating orthopaedic surgeon, reviewed

diagnostic testing and gave the following impression on

December 16, 2013: “1.  Right knee anterior cruciate

ligament tear, instability, torn medial meniscus,

possible additional intra-articular pathology.”  Dr.

Sites plainly stated, “It is more-likely-than-not that

his right knee ACL injury and medial meniscus tear are a

result of his 10-29-13 work injury.”  Dr. Sites

performed right knee surgery on February 26, 2014 and

again opined, “it is more likely than not that the work

injury described in October of 2013 was the cause of the

anterior cruciate ligament injury and the meniscal

injuries described below.”  Dr. Sites stated for a third

time on March 6, 2014, “In my opinion based upon the

objective findings above and within a reasonable degree

of medical certainty, it is more-likely-than-not that

this right knee ACL injury occurred at work.”  

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all

of the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark.
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94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Full Commission finds in

the present matter that Dr. Sites’ opinion is credible,

is corroborated by the record, and is entitled to

significant evidentiary weight.  Dr. Sites opined on

three occasions that the claimant suffered an anterior

cruciate ligament injury as a result of the compensable

injury to the claimant’s right knee.  The Full

Commission finds that Dr. Sites’ opinion is entitled to

more probative weight than Dr. Hronas’ statement, “The

ACL is intact without findings of an acute injury.”  We

find that Dr. Sites’ treatment was reasonably necessary

in connection with the compensable injury.      

B.  Temporary Disability

For scheduled injuries the injured employee is to

receive compensation for temporary total or temporary

partial disability during the healing period or until

the employee returns to work, whichever occurs first. 

Wheeler Constr. Co. v. Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41

S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The healing period is that period

for healing of the injury which continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character

of his injury will permit.  Nix v. Wilson World Hotel,

46 Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994).  If the
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underlying condition causing the disability has become

more stable and if nothing further in the way of

treatment will improve that condition, the healing

period has ended.  Id.  Whether an employee’s healing

period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark.

App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved he was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits beginning March 6, 2014 until

a date yet to be determined.  The parties stipulated

that the claimant sustained compensable injuries to his

right knee on August 1, 2013 and October 29, 2013.  The

Full Commission has determined that the claimant

sustained a torn anterior cruciate ligament as a result

of his October 29, 2013 compensable injury, and that the

treatment provided by Dr. Sites was reasonably necessary

in connection with the compensable injury.

The parties stipulated that the respondent paid

temporary total disability benefits through March 5,

2014.  Dr. Sites returned the claimant to sit-down work

only on March 6, 2014.  The claimant testified that he

attempted to perform sit-down work only for the
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respondent, but that he suffered from pain and swelling

in his injured right leg and consequently was unable to

perform even sit-down work.  If, during the period while

the body is healing, the employee is unable to perform

remunerative labor with reasonable consistency and

without pain and discomfort, his temporary disability is

deemed total.  Pyles v. Triple F. Feeds of Texas, 270

Ark. 729, 606 S.W.2d 146 (Ark. App. 1980).  Dr. Sites

opined on April 7, 2014 that the claimant had not

reached maximum medical improvement for his compensable

injury.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved treatment provided by Dr. Sites was

reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant proved he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits

beginning March 6, 2014 until a date yet to be

determined.  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees

for legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2012).  For prevailing on appeal to

the Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled

to an additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500),
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pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED. 

     

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney Dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion reversing the opinion of an administrative law

judge finding that the claimant failed to prove that his

right knee ACL tear is causally related to his

compensable injury, and denying him temporary total

disability benefits pursuant thereto.  

The claimant cited two separate work-related

incidents whereby he claimed he injured his right knee:

the first being on August 1, 2013, and the second on

October 29, 2013.  The record shows that the claimant

reported both of these incidents to his employer.  There

is no dispute that the claimant sustained a right knee

MCL tear as a result of one of these incidents.  
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Dr. Sites, the claimant’s treating orthopedic

surgeon, opined that the claimant also sustained an ACL

injury in the same knee as a result of a workplace

accident.  Dr. Sites’s March 6, 2014, medical report,

however, reflects that this injury occurred some six

months prior to the claimant’s two reported workplace

incidents, as conveyed to him by the claimant. 

Moreover, according to the radiologist’s interpretation

of findings from an MRI of the claimant’s right knee

taken on December 5, 2013, this study reflected that the 

claimant’s right knee ACL tear was chronic.  While I

acknowledge that Dr. Sites questioned the radiologist’s

definition of “chronic” as it was used to describe the

age of the claimant’s ACL tear, I note that Dr. Sites

admitted that there was “no objective way” to determine

the age of the claimant’s ACL injury “with reliable

accuracy.” 

The administrative law judge stated that Dr.

Sites’s most recent medical opinion is that the

claimant’s ACL injury may have occurred six months prior

to the October 29, 2013, work-related incident.  The

administrative law judge further stated that “[w]hile

Dr. Sites attributes this fall six months earlier to a
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work-related injury, claimant has not alleged a work-

related injury which occurred six months prior to

October 29, 2013.”  Therefore, the administrative law

judge found that the claimant had failed to prove that

his ACL injury was the result of either the reported

August or October, 2013, work-related incidents.  I find

that the administrative law judge’s reasoning in this

matter is sound, and that it demonstrates the proper

application of the law to the relevant facts in this

claim.  Therefore, I agree with the administrative law

judge’s finding that the claimant failed to prove that

his ACL tear resulted from a work-related injury of

either August 1, or October 29, 2013, in that, the

weight of the credible evidence in this claim shows that

it is more likely-than-not that the claimant’s ACL tear

occurred at least six months prior to either of those

dates.

Even if the claimant had proven that his ACL

tear was the result of a work-place injury, a finding

with which I do not agree, he has failed to prove that

he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits as

awarded by the majority.  
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Dr. Sites returned the claimant to “sit down

only” work duty on March 6, 2014.  The claimant

testified that he attempted to work restricted duty as

provided to him by the respondent-employer in the mail

room after this release.  The claimant confirmed that

this light-duty accommodation consisted of sitting down,

organizing papers, and that it was within his

restrictions.  The claimant alleged that he was unable

to perform this restricted duty due to pain and swelling

in his knee caused by prolonged sitting.  The claimant

confirmed that he was having other, unrelated health

problems during this time.  

The record shows that the claimant attended

work sporadically after March 10, 2014, in part, due to

his unrelated health problems.  For example, on March

19, 2014, the claimant was given an off-work note by his

personal physician for blood sugar issues, which his

mother, also a Tyson employee, gave to his supervisor

after the claimant’s deadline for advising his

supervisor that he was not coming in.  This note

reflects that the claimant was to be off of work from

March 17, 2014, through March 27, 2014.  
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Leadership and Development coordinator for the

respondent-employer’s corporate facilities where the

claimant worked in housekeeping, Kevin Kramper,

explained that employees are assessed with points for

un-excused absences which are properly reported, and

that they are assessed additional points when they fail

to follow the proper procedure for reporting absences. 

For example, should an employee call in sick without a

doctor’s excuse taking them off of work, they receive

one point.  If an employee fails to call in at all, they

receive three points.  When an employee is assessed with

an accumulated fourteen (14) points, they are terminated

for violation of the company’s attendance policy.  Mr.

Kramper explained that points are assessed on a “rolling

year” basis, so that points are removed one year from

the date they are assessed. 

The claimant admitted that he was familiar

with the respondent-employer’s attendance policies and

its point system.  Moreover, the record demonstrates

that the claimant had a well-established history of

accumulating excessive points for failing to follow

proper reporting procedure prior to his injury, having

accrued 13 points in 2012, alone.  The record shows
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that, although the claimant called in sick on March 10,

2014, due to his unrelated condition, and again on March

14, 2014, because of his knee, he failed to call-in when

he missed work on March 17 through the 19th.  According

to Mr. Kramper, corporate practice (as opposed to

corporate policy) is to terminate an employee upon three

consecutive days of no show/no call.  However, the

respondent-employer chose to exercise leniency with the

claimant at that time due to the fact that the claimant

provided documentation from his primary care physician,

Dr. Hood, via his mother, showing that he was being

taking him off of work by Dr. Hood for unrelated medical

reasons.  Mr. Kramper’s testimony in this regard, was as

follows:

Q. (BY MR. NEBBEN) What is the
corporate practice if someone is
gone for three days no call/no show?

A. They are terminated.

Q. Okay. Was Mr. Turcios terminated?

A. No.

Q. And why not?

A. Because in good faith, we
received a doctor - - doctor’s note
from Mr. Turcios’ doctor at 5:00 on
the 19th, stating that he needed to
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be off work from the 17th through
the 28th or 29th, one of the two.

Q. Who brought that in? If you know.

A. I believe it was Elba.

Q. And who is Elba?

A. Jose’s mom.

Q. If you had followed corporate
practice strictly, Mr. Turcios could
have or should have been terminated
on the 19th at the beginning of the
shift when he didn’t call in and
show up?

A. Correct.

Q. So when this note comes in after
his shift finishes on the 19th, what
happened then as far as his
employment?

A. Well, they - - from the doctor’s
note, the doctor put us on notice
that he needed to be off work, so we
allowed - - accommodated the leave
of absence to take place starting on
the 17th.

Upon confirming to Mr. Nebben that a leave of

absence should be applied for thirty days in advance in

the absence of unforseen circumstances, Mr. Kramper

continued...

Q. Okay. In this situation, did you
make exceptions for Mr. Turcios?

A. Yes, we did.
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Q. And why was that?

A. Because he was at 13½ points –
well he was - - he could have been
terminated on the - - as of the
19th, because we didn’t get the note
until the end of his shift, because
he was working first shift. However,
he was put on notice that he needed
to be off work, so we allowed in
good faith for him to continue
working by taking a leave of
absence. 

Notwithstanding the respondent-employer’s

accommodation in this manner, the claimant was assessed

with the higher point penalty for March 17th, 18th, and

19th due to his failure to properly report his absences

on those days in accordance with company attendance

policy.  These extra points placed the claimant one-half

point away from termination.  Mr. Kramper stated that he

spoke with the claimant on or about March 21, 2014,

concerning his excessive accumulation of points. 

According to Mr. Kramper, “We were trying to get ahold

(sic) of Jose and find out why he wasn’t calling in.” 

Upon asking the claimant why he had not called his new

mailroom supervisor, Darin Hahn, the claimant responded

to Mr. Kramper that he did not have his phone number. 

When Mr. Kramper asked the claimant why he had not



TURCIOS - 
G309211 & G402139

25

called his old supervisor, Katy Taylor, the claimant

stated he had not wanted to wake her up.  When asked why

he had not just waited and called Ms. Taylor later in

the day, the claimant responded, “I don’t know.”  

Moreover, Mr. Kramper stated that the claimant could

have called Ms. Taylor’s supervisor, Todd Grimes,

especially in view of the fact that he had called Mr.

Grimes on March 18, 2014, asking him how to fill out a

timecard, evidencing that he knew Mr. Grimes’s number.

Furthermore, Mr. Kramper testified that it was his

understanding that the claimant had been furnished Darin

Hahn’s phone number, as well. 

The claimant admitted that he was contacted by

either Mr. Kramer or Mr. Grimes to advise him of his job

status during the time he failed to report his absences. 

When the claimant called in sick again on March 31,

2014, he was terminated from his employment with the

respondent-employer due to having accumulated the

maximum amount of points possible before termination was

required.  I note that the testimony of Mr Grimes and

Ms. Taylor corroborates the testimony of Mr. Kramper

concerning the circumstances of the claimant’s

termination.
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1 The claimant’s response to at least 12 of the 83 questions
asked of him on cross-examination was “I don’t remember,”
not to mention his frequent responses of “I don’t know” or
“I don’t understand.”  

The claimant agreed that he has an eleventh-

grade education and that he is proficient in English,

even serving at times as an interpreter for fellow

employees.  In addition, I note that the claimant’s

responses to questioning on direct examination were

relatively clear and unambiguous, reflecting that he

understood company policy with regard to reporting

absences, and showing that he had fairly good recall of

events surrounding his injury and medical treatment. 

Thus, the claimant’s responses to direct questioning

reflect a reasonably intelligent young man with an

average memory.  Upon cross-examination, however, the

claimant often expressed a poor memory with regard to

questions that may have adversely impacted the outcome

of his claim, even expressing confusion to relatively

simple and straightforward questions on numerous

occasions.1  

On April 4, 2014, Dr. Sites filled in a

Workers’ Compensation return to work form, indicating

that the claimant could work a “sit down job only”
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through April 27, 2014, after which he could return to

full duty.  Further, the claimant admitted that he

applied for unemployment benefits following his

termination by the respondent-employer, alleging that he

was ready, willing, and able to work.

It is well-known that for scheduled injuries,

the injured employee is to receive compensation for

temporary total or temporary partial disability during

the healing period or until the employee returns to

work, whichever occurs first, regardless of whether he

has demonstrated that he is actually incapacitated from

earning wages.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521(a); American

Railcar Industries v. Gramling, 2010 Ark. App. 625, ___

S.W.3d ___ (2010); citing, Wheeler Constr. Co. v.

Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The

majority accurately cites this provision in support of

its finding in favor of awarding the claimant temporary

total disability benefits.  It is also well-established

that, if during the period while the body is healing,

the employee is unable to perform remunerative labor

with reasonable consistency and without pain and

discomfort, his temporary disability is deemed total. 

Pyles v. Triple F. Feeds of Texas, 270 Ark. 729, 606
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S.W.2d 146 (Ark. App. 1980).  The majority appropriately

applies this precedent to the claimant’s temporary total

disability claim, as well.  However, the majority

completely fails to mention Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-526 in

its analysis of the claimant’s entitlement to temporary

total disability benefits.  Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-526(a): 

If any injured employee refuses
employment suitable for his or her
capacity offered to or procured for
him or her, he or she shall not be
entitled to any compensation during
the continuance of the refusal,
unless in the opinion of the
Workers’ Compensation Commission,
the refusal is justifiable. 

In Superior Industries v. Thomaston, 72 Ark.

App. 7, 32 S.W.3d 52 (2000), the court upheld the

Commission’s finding that an injured worker who had been

provided light-duty, but was later fired for performance

issues, was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits after his termination because he was still

within his healing period when he was terminated and

there was evidence that he was totally incapacitated. 

While the Thomaston court found appellant’s argument

that, if an employer provides suitable employment and a

claimant is disqualified for refusing it, he should also
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be disqualified for getting fired for his own

misconduct, “reasonable and persuasive,” the court

ultimately rejected this argument on the basis that it

failed to comport with the stricture of the current law. 

Construing Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-526 strictly, the court

found the fact that the injured employee accepted

employment and was later terminated, not by his choice,

but at the option of his employer, to be the controlling

factor for consideration in the case. 

In contrast to Superior Industries v.

Thomaston, supra, the court in Roark v. Pocahontas, 95

Ark. App. 176, 235 S.W.3d 527 (2006), found that where

an employee was terminated for violating her employer’s

no call/no show attendance policy, she was not entitled

to temporary total disability benefits following her

termination.  While I note that the controlling statute

in the Roark dispute was Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505, which

governs an employer’s responsibility to provide an

injured employee suitable work where such employment is

available, the same principle has been applied to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-526.  For example, in Gomez v. Crossland

Construction Co., 2011 Ark. App. 787, ___ S.W.__ ___

(2011), the court found that an injured worker who



TURCIOS - 
G309211 & G402139

30

refused a light duty assignment within his restrictions,

and was later terminated because he violated the

respondent-employer’s attendance policy by exceeding the

number of days that an employee was allowed to miss was

not entitled to temporary total disability benefits. 

Applying the rule of statutory construction to this

claim, which is to give effect to the intent of the

legislature, see, Aloha Pools & Spas, Inc. V. Employer’s

Ins. of Wausau, 342 Ark. 398, 403 S.W.3d 440 (2000), the

Gomez court stated:

If the legislature did not intend
for a worker who returns to work to
receive TTD benefits, surely it did
not intend to allow a worker who is
able to return to work - but
unjustifiably refused - to continue
to receive those benefits. Strict
construction of the statute does not
mandate a literal interpretation
that leads to absurd results where
an alternative interpretation better
effects the statute’s purpose. Tyson
Poultry, Inc. v. Narvaiz, 2010 Ark.
App. 842 (citing, Nucor Corp. v.
Kilman, 358 Ark. 107, 186 S.W.3d 720
(2004)).

While I acknowledge the court’s decision in

yet another case to uphold the Commission’s award of

temporary total disability benefits to an injured worker

who was taking medication for both the pain resulting
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from his scheduled foot injury and pre-existing Chrohn’s

disease, fell asleep on the job, and was terminated for

misconduct, I note that the Commission based its award

of benefits on the fact that the greater weight of

credible evidence in that claim demonstrated that the

claimant was terminated not for misconduct, but because

of his physical inability to perform his job duties as a

result of his compensable injury.  American Railcar

Industries v. Gramling, 2010 Ark. App. 625, ___ S.W.__

___ (2010).

In the present claim, following his release to

light duty by his treating surgeon the claimant was

offered a light-duty assignment within his restrictions

which consisted of sitting and sorting papers.  The

claimant currently contends that he was unable to

perform those duties because of the pain and swelling in

his knee.  Quite frankly, I find that the claimant has

demonstrated by his own testimony, particularly his

consistent and repeated inability to remember

potentially damaging facts on cross-examination, that he

is not a credible witness.  In addition, the record

demonstrates that the claimant was also experiencing

other, unrelated health problems during that time that
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2 Although the claimant had a one-half point roll-off during
this time, his last absence placed him at 14 accumulated
points. 

not-only affected his ability work, but necessitated

that he be taken off of work by his primary care

physician for several days.  Taking into consideration,

among other things, the claimant’s unrelated health

issues, the respondent-employer relaxed its termination

practices when the claimant missed three consecutive

days of work without calling in and did not fire him. 

However, when the claimant was released to return to

work by his primary care physician for his unrelated

health problems, instead of returning to work at the

light-duty job to which he was still assigned, he called

in sick yet another day.  Thus, the claimant was

terminated for having accumulated too may points in

violation of company attendance policy.2  The claimant

was well-familiar with the respondent-employer’s

attendance policy, and he had been advised by Mr.

Kramper of his precarious work status.  Therefore, the

preponderance of the credible evidence in this claim

shows that the claimant was terminated for good cause. 

Moreover, the claimant applied for unemployment benefits
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following his termination, affirming that he was ready,

willing, and able to work.  Yet now, he maintains that

he was unable to work due to his compensable injury at

the time of his March 31, 2014, termination and that he

remains unable to work due to his compensable injury. 

However, medical reports issued by the claimant’s

treating surgeon, Dr. Sites, after his termination

indicate that the claimant was able to continue working

light duty in early April of 2014, and that he was to be

released to regular duty near the end of that same

month.

In consideration of the above facts as they

apply to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-526 in this claim, I find

that the claimant has failed to prove that he is

entitled to temporary total disability benefits. 

Therefore, I dissent from the majority’s award of

temporary total disability benefits in this claim. 

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


